

## Town of Waynesville

AGENDA
REGULAR MEETING
BOARD OF ALDERMEN
TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE
TOWN HALL - 9 SOUTH MAIN STREET
FEBRUARY 14, 2012
TUESDAY - 7:00 P.M.

Reception - 6:30 p.m.

Call to Order - 7:00 p.m.

- 1. Approval of Minutes of January 24 and January 30, 2012
- 2. Old Business by the Departing Board
- 3. Administration of Oaths to Board Members
- 4. Organization of the New Board
- 5. Appointments of Town Manager and Town Attorney
- 6. Appointment to Mountain Projects Community Action Agency's Board of Directors
- 7. Budget Ordinance Amendment to add \$1 Admission Fee for Armory
- 8. Signage for Route to Cherokee
  Position with the Department of Transportation
- 9. Downtown Waynesville Association
  Street Closing Requests for 2012
- 10. Frog Level Association Street Closings
- 11. Adjournment

Additional information regarding this agenda is available at www.townofwaynesville.org

## ITEM 1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF JANUARY 24, 2012 AND JANUARY 30, 2012

Since the old Board was in office when these meetings were held, it would fall to them to approve the minutes of those meetings. Once done, this would conclude the business on the formal agenda for the old Board.

# REGULAR MEETING TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN TOWN HALL – 9 SOUTH MAIN STREET JANUARY 24, 2012 TUESDAY – 7:00 P.M.

The Board of Aldermen of the Town of Waynesville held a regular meeting on Tuesday, January 24, 2012. Members present were Mayor Gavin Brown, Aldermen Gary Caldwell, Libba Feichter, J. Wells Greeley and LeRoy Roberson. Also present were Town Manager A. Lee Galloway, Assistant Town Manager Alison Melnikova, Town Clerk Phyllis McClure, Finance Director Eddie Caldwell, Planning Director Paul Benson and Town Attorney Woodrow Griffin. Mayor Brown called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

## Approval of Minutes of January 10, 2012

Alderman Caldwell moved, seconded by Alderman Feichter, to approve the minutes of the January 10, 2012 meeting as presented. The motion carried unanimously.

Public Hearing Request by Judy Ferguson to Rezone Property Located at 56 Elysinia Avenue (.16 acres) Hazelwood Urban Residential (H-UR) to Hazelwood Business District (H-BD)

The Town received a request from Ms. Judy Ferguson to rezone land she owns at 56 Elysinia Avenue from the Hazelwood Urban Residential District to the Hazelwood Business District. The minutes of the Planning Board meeting from December 19, 2011, were presented to the Board. At that meeting, the Planning Board recommended denial of the rezoning request by unanimous vote, but Ms. Ferguson had the option of presenting her request to the Town Board for its consideration.

Information that was presented to the Planning Board by the Town Staff was presented to the Board of Aldermen. It was noted that on the map of the area, Elysinia Avenue is the dividing line between the Hazelwood Urban Residential District and the Hazelwood Business District. The lot at 56 Elysinia Avenue which Ms. Ferguson wishes to have rezoned is on the east side of Elysinia Avenue, and there is no other commercial property on that side of the street. There is some commercial property on the west side of Elysinia Avenue, but it is in the Hazelwood Business District. The Planning Board felt that it was important to protect the Hazelwood Urban Residential District from the intrusion of any commercial uses.

Attorney Griffin opened the public hearing. The following persons spoke:

Jared Davis, attorney with Jeffrey Norris and Associates, appeared to represent Ms. Ferguson, a resident of this area for many years. Mr. Davis said this property is .16 acres and in its current zoning would be allowed to have a business, but would also need to be a primary residence. It would not be feasible to operate a business and reside in a house with only 1,000 square feet.

Ms. Ferguson would like to market the property commercially. The property is perceived as a commercial area since the Urgent Care Center, and businesses such as Doggie Day Care and Mountain BBQ are located on the other side of Elysinia. Mr. Davis said he did not feel that rezoning this property would be arbitrary and capricious. Zoning boundaries follow the center lines of streets. The twelve lots on this side of Elysinia Avenue face an intersection. Since 25% are already set up for commercial, they do not feel that this would be considered a spot zoning. The residential value and use of this property is diminished because of its zoning. The house next door is empty because of foreclosure and it doesn't help the town's tax base if a house is empty. The house sits in a flood zone and it is very difficult to get financing. Rezoning the property would not change traffic and the neighbors did not have to worry about their taxes being raised based on a rezoning.

Mayor Brown asked Mr. Davis if the property were rezoned, where he thought the zoning line should be drawn. Mr. Davis said he felt that the entire side of the street should be rezoned.

Mayor Brown asked Planning Director Paul Benson to explain what the uses of the lots are and Mr. Benson explained the uses.

Lula Ruff, said she lives behind this property on the Westwood side. She does not feel that it is the proper place for a business. Businesses located on the other side create traffic, noise and lights at night. There is a house in front and brick residence behind this property and she asked where a driveway would be located. Ms. Ruff said most people on Elysinia are like the residents on Westwood Circle that can't afford to pay any more taxes and the ones she has spoken to are all opposed to the rezoning.

Greg Ferguson said he would like to clarify that there was an intervening property between the white house and Ms. Ruff's property. The brick house is owned by someone else. The property requested to be rezoned has its own area for parking.

Phil Ferguson said the other corridors into town are zoned commercial thoroughfares.

No one else spoke; Attorney Griffin closed the public hearing.

Mr. Benson said a lot of people were surprised when Big Mountain BBQ moved to their current location. If starting with a blank slate he would have recommended leaving the property residential, because this is mainly a residential area. If the property in question is rezoned to the Hazelwood Business District, parking will only be allowed in the rear or at the side, not in the front of the building. In his opinion, the property would not have viable parking.

Alderman Feichter asked what would happen to the other properties if the property is rezoned. Mr. Benson said there is now a geographical boundary that the zone follows. Alderman Feichter asked about making all the properties commercial. Mr. Benson said it would create an undesirable development pattern. Eventually it might all convert to commercial. The residence proposed for rezoning would probably be difficult to sell as residential and there could be interest in commercial.

Mayor Brown moved, seconded by Alderman Caldwell, to deny the request by Ms. Judy Ferguson to rezone the property at 56 Elysinia Avenue from Hazelwood Urban Residential to Hazelwood Business District. The motion carried unanimously.

Public Hearing Request of Premier Chemicals to Rezone Property at 12 Commerce Street and 390 Smathers Street (6.7 acres) From Central Business District (CBD) to Commercial Industrial (C-I)

Premier Chemical, formerly Giles Chemical, is requesting a change where the facility is located along Commerce and Smathers Streets from the current Central Business District Zone to a Commercial Industrial Zone.

In the Planning Board meeting minutes of December 19, 2011, it was noted that there is considerable concern among the neighboring businesses and residents about parking and traffic issues that have arisen with the location of the packaging facility of Premier Chemicals.

Premier Chemicals has been in operation since 1950, and when the Land Development Standards were adopted, the property was placed in the Central Business District. In such a district, the industrial use of hazardous chemicals made the operation a heavy industrial operation, and that is not permitted in the Central Business District. As a non-conforming use, the industry was not eligible to expand, which is what the company wishes to do. In order to carry out their expansion, they are requesting rezoning to the Commercial Industrial Zoning Classification. Such a zone will allow the company to expand operations.

The Planning Board recommended approval to the requested rezoning on a majority vote, but it was after receiving a considerable amount of public input on the matter.

Attorney Griffin opened the public hearing. The following persons spoke:

Mark Yops, 95 Love Lane, congratulated Giles for being in business during this economy. However, he feels that they have outgrown the business community of Frog Level. Trucks on Dellwood Road are constantly crossing over the yellow lines, over the sidewalk on Commerce Street and semi-trucks create problems for other traffic. It is not uncommon for trucks to be parked in the street and there is no regard for parents that drive their children to the Middle School when they constantly have to maneuver around the parked trucks. Rezoning of the property would make things more disruptive than they already are. A Giles Chemical employee is always parking their car on the sidewalk causing pedestrians to walk in the street to get around the car. Mr. Yops objects to the expansion proposed because it is located in the flood plain area. Panacea has a deck for people to sit and enjoy the creek, but with the expansion they would see a factory or industrial building and more noise would be created. Access to the site in the area of Love Lane and Chestnut Park Drive would create additional problems, because this is already a congested area. There are several new businesses in the Frog Level area, and festivals are held here. This area is historic and the proposed addition by Giles would devalue their properties.

Patrick Bradshaw, Civil Design Concepts, spoke on behalf of Premier Chemicals. He has served as the consultant for Giles and has had the privilege of serving on Waynesville's Steering Committee for review and adoption of the Land Development Standards. In April 2011, their

activity was a permitted use, but it was felt that changes made in the LDS were an unintended oversight and changed the permitted uses. Mr. Bradshaw read uses from the previous ordinance that were recently changed. He felt that it was not the goal to alter the permitted uses within that district.

Alderman Roberson asked how much traffic would increase with the addition. Mr. Bradshaw said Premier Chemicals Representative Matt Haynes can speak to this issue more than he could. Mr. Bradshaw said the uses being proposed would have been permitted under the previous LDS. Having a toxic material does link itself to being a heavy industrial district.

Matt Haynes, representing Premier Chemicals, gave a brief background on Giles and how they began operations in this location in 1950 as one of the largest American producers of Epsom Salt and contributor to economic development in Haywood County. They are an environmentally friendly system and very responsible with a zero effluent facility. All industrial water is reused and recovered and they are regulated by the Food and Drug Administration. They employ 90 people in Waynesville and have increased local employment since 2008. They are seeking rezoning to Industrial Zoning. They are in the middle of a feasibility study on their proposed project which is how this became an issue. Their proposal is to add a 3,000 square foot facility to produce Magnesium Hydroxide which is used in wastewater treatment, water treatment and odor control. Magnesium Hydroxide is an inert mixture of Magnesium Oxide and water. If spilled, it is not necessary to report to EPA because it is not felt to be a danger to the environment. The additional operation would create six (6) truckloads per week. The traffic flow for the new facility would be across their back lot with an entrance from Smathers Street and another across from Charlie's Corner. They do not expect a negative impact from this.

Alderman Roberson asked about the exit and entrance. Mr. Haynes said the entrance would be from Dellwood Road. Mr. Haynes added that Sulphur Acid is being used on the other side of the business. They have proper containment and proper spill response plans and their employees are trained to handle these.

Earl Bradley, Earl's Automotive in Frog Level, presented photos of trucks unattended in the road for long periods of time, parked the wrong way and backing up the street. He is constantly asking drivers to move their trucks from blocking his business. In the design presented by Giles for their addition in the Spring of 2011, trucks were to be kept out of the street and this is not being done and their staging areas are not being used. The Board of Adjustment recommended that "No Parking" signs be added and this has not been done. Mr. Bradley said if the rezoning is approved and Giles gets a new building, the area will become a parking lot for trucks. They are parking in his front door and he can't do his business. The people that came to the Board of Adjustment meeting weren't happy and they still aren't happy. Mr. Bradley said he lives on the hill above Giles and the noise is terrible. He said the Board of Aldermen is supposed to protect the citizens and taxpayers as well as businesses.

Alderman Greeley asked Mr. Bradley how long he has lived in his present location. Mr. Bradley said he has been there about 12 - 13 years and has been in business in Waynesville for 22 years. When he was at a location on Richland Street he requested a variance and was turned down.

Sally Bradley, Earl Bradley's wife said she is opposed to the rezoning because she believes that Giles is planning on expanding and this would be a determent to everyone in this area. She feels that it is a waste of her time to stand before the Board tonight because she spoke at the Board of Adjustment meeting and the residents are suffering today because of their decision. She asked if this Board was going to make the same mistake. She felt that big corporations are the ones that are able to win in this town rather than a small business.

Mary Roper, Chestnut Park Drive, asked what the rezoning would do to her property. She lives in a residential area and wanted to know how much closer Giles Chemical planned to expand in the area.

Peggy Roberts said she hoped the zoning issue can be resolved. She would like to see Giles Chemical grow and thrive for the next 50 years. Ms. Roberts said she has lived on Mill Street for the past 40 years and never caused Giles any problems. If you walk across a neighbor's property (Ms. Henson's driveway) you can leap onto the building that Giles has built. She has seen the trucks and headlights almost into Mr. Bradley's door of business. The Giles Chemical issue is out of control and she would like to know what they are going to do to her. If there are trucks running back and forth in front of her property now, it will only get worse and she has had all she is going to take. Several years ago, the Richland Baptist Church requested a variance to build an open picnic shelter and their request was denied; however, Giles can build an industrial building in her doorway. There has got to be a higher power to put a stop to this. Children can't sleep in their front bedrooms because of the noise. People have had to shut the front parts of their houses since last June. Giles has tried to put a curtain damper on the ventilation fans, but the wind just blew the curtains. They have now put a metal box over the fan and it seems to vibrate worse. Ms. Roberts asked the Board to consider these things and deny the request.

Ron Muse said he wishes Giles Chemical Company well. Everyone should be treated equal. The area for a 3,000 square foot building is less than 1 ½% of what is requesting to be rezoned. Mr. Bradley has a lot across the railroad tracks and he was denied a rezoning. Buffers are needed between zones. When ordinances were updated they said they were going to have a railroad zone and he felt that this was erased. Mr. Muse added that he was also denied rezoning for commercial.

Scott Fleenor said he has lived at 31 Suyeta Park Drive for 16 years. He chose to live in Waynesville which goes along with all the noise, etc., of living inside town. He is concerned about changing the zoning to heavy industrial. He asked what uses are included in this zone, and feels that changing the zone would increase traffic and noise.

Rebecca Franklin, 449 Mill Street, has been at this location since 2000. Trucks come in and out all night and you can't sleep because of all the traffic. Ms. Franklin asked the Board to consider these things before making a decision.

Mary Rabb, 63 Quincy Street, said the trucks sit at Giles all night with their engines running and felt that they should stay at the staging area if the truck was running all night. The back of their lot is in the front of her property. Giles was supposed to beautify and improve their property several years ago, but she hasn't seen anything pretty there and the traffic is terrible. Ms. Rabb

was concerned about school buses traveling Mill Street, adding that there are two areas where the dirt has washed from underneath the pavement.

James Roberts has lived behind Giles Chemical for the past 40 years and on Water Street in Frog Level before that. Mr. Roberts said the area was a beautiful little place at one time. He had concerns about the creek running beside Giles Chemical and felt that any material that might leave their business could be dangerous to children playing in the area.

No one else spoke; Attorney Griffin closed the public hearing.

There was a considerable amount of discussion following the public hearing, particularly regarding the issue of parking along Smathers Street/Sulphur Springs Road. Earl Bradley presented a video of some of the parking and traffic issues in this area.

Alderman Greeley asked how many additional employees would be needed with the proposed addition. Mr. Haynes said the new facility would be a daytime facility only with the addition of three new positions. Alderman Greeley asked about the property being in the floodplain. Mr. Benson said Giles received no rise certificates in the past to build facilities in the area. He added that building in the floodplain is not a problem. Building in the floodway portion is a problem because a study must be done as to whether the addition could cause a rise in the flood level.

Alderman Roberson said one issue that was brought up by almost everyone is the truck noise. There was discussion regarding the hours of operation at Giles Chemical. Mayor Brown asked about the possibility of a conditional zoning district.

Alderman Feichter said she knew that dilemmas would be heard tonight, from a business that has been in the area for a number of years and made contributions to the community and those members of the community that have specific needs. Short of "dividing the baby" she said there is the question of how do you satisfy both very important entities and she is not sure at this point how this can be done.

Alderman Greeley said Giles wants to invest to better their product and the folks that are neighbors also have an investment that everyone has to live with. He asked if there might be a way to negotiate on what is requested and address the issues of buffering and parking.

Sally Bradley said their building has been offered for sale to Giles as a possible solution.

Patrick McDowell said that Giles would not be motivated to enter into negotiations for a conditional district for their existing use and he asked that unreasonable expectations not be pursued.

Manager Galloway said several years ago, there were some issues with Giles Chemical regarding a buffer that was to be installed, but was unsure exactly what the issues were at that time. Peggy Roberts said Giles Chemical did plant about 8 - 10 pine trees that might be grown when her grandchildren are old. All the existing Locust trees were removed and Giles Chemical was telling them at that time that they just wanted to be a good neighbor. Matt Haynes said trees had to be removed because they were in the right-of-way of an electrical power line. The power line right-of-ways also make it almost impossible to build along the back area of their property.

Alderman Caldwell said he remembered that there was an issue of unsightly appearance at the back of Giles property when the trees were removed.

Alderman Greeley moved to table the issue until further information is gathered and further discussions are held, seconded by Alderman Caldwell. The motion carried unanimously with four ayes (Caldwell, Feichter, Greeley and Roberson) and one (1) nay (Brown).

## No Parking Signs on Smathers Street and Sulphur Springs Road

When the request for expansion of Giles Chemical came before the Board of Adjustment in the spring of 2011, there was a recommendation that the Town Board consider passing an ordinance to prohibit on-street parking on Smathers Street and Sulphur Springs Road between the bridge at Commerce Street and the Sulphur Springs Baptist Church.

Town staff has looked at these roads carefully and evaluated whether any parking should be allowed on Smathers Street and Sulphur Springs Road. Both streets are narrow and heavily traveled, and they simply do not lend themselves to permitting parking on the street. Town staff asked that the recommendation of the Board of Adjustment be expanded to adopt an ordinance to prohibit parking on either side of Smathers Street between Commerce Street and Boyd Avenue and on either side of Sulphur Springs Road between Boyd Avenue and Plott Creek Road.

A video was presented by Mr. Earl Bradley showing trucks from Giles Chemical parked and maneuvering along Smathers Street and Sulphur Springs Road. Mr. Bradley pointed out that a variance was granted for Giles Chemical and part of this was that the vehicle use be allowed only on their property. Mr. Bradley said Giles wants to be a good neighbor, and a good neighbor would not build something like this that would hurt their neighbors. There are school buses that have to go around these trucks. Mr. Bradley said if the "No Parking" signs are installed, the Police Department can write some citations for those offenders.

Alderman Caldwell moved, seconded by Alderman Feichter, to adopt an ordinance designating "No Parking" on Smathers Street from its intersection at Commerce Street to its intersection with Boyd Avenue and Sulphur Springs Road from its intersection with Boyd Avenue to its intersection with Plott Creek Road. The motion carried unanimously. (Ord. No. 2-12)

#### 2011 Annual Certification of Firefighters

Each year, the Chiefs of all Fire Departments in North Carolina must submit a certification to the State that the firefighters in that department have been active in responding to fires and in receiving the number of hours of training required. If a fireman is on this certified list, that individual or his heirs become eligible for certain benefits. After a period of service and certification spanning twenty years, the firefighter becomes eligible for a small monthly payment through the Firemen's Pension Fund.

The Firemen's Pension Fund operates under the direction of a Pension Committee appointed by the Town Board. This Committee receives an annual payment from the North Carolina Department of Insurance, and those funds are provided by a tax on insurance premiums collected in North Carolina. The Committee then uses those funds to pay the Pension due to firefighters

that have completed twenty years of service. Certified firemen are also eligible for a \$50,000 line-of-duty death benefit as well.

The certified list of firemen prepared by Fire Chief Joey Webb was presented to the Board. By submitting this list, Chief Webb is certifying that these firemen were active in responding to fires and received the minimum 36 hours of training to make them eligible for benefits from the Pension Fund.

Alderman Feichter moved, seconded by Alderman Greeley, to approve the certified list of firemen as presented by Fire Chief Joey Webb. The motion carried unanimously.

### Renewable Energy

In 2006, the North Carolina General Assembly passed legislation which required utility companies to secure an increasing percentage of their power from renewable energy sources. By the year 2021, each utility company is supposed to be securing 12.5% of its power from renewable energy sources — wind, solar, swine or chicken manure, just to name a few.

In assigning this task, the General Assembly allowed the Investor Owned Utilities to collect a fee to make this renewable energy source possible since the cost of renewable energy has a much higher per kilowatt hour price than the cost of energy derived from nuclear, coal, oil or natural gas fired facilities. For those customers of Progress Energy, there is a renewable energy or REPS charge on the utility bill each month.

For wholesale customers like Waynesville, the legislation allows Waynesville to pay a REPS charge to Progress Energy which provides all the power for the 3,100 customers on the Waynesville Electric system. Wholesale customers are billed at a ratio of what their power purchases are, compared to all the power sold by Progress Energy.

In the Budget Ordinance which the Town Board adopted, there is a monthly REPS fee that was accurate when the budget was adopted in June. But the REPS fee is adjusted in January of each year, and the REPS charge for 2012 has been boosted considerably. As a result, it will be necessary for the Town Board to amend the budget ordinance and show an increased REPS charge for all levels beginning with bills issued after February 1, 2012.

Finance Director Eddie Caldwell attended the meeting to help explain the changes and what is being proposed as the Town passes along the REPS charge to its customers. A couple of years ago the State Legislature passed law that a certain percentage of power produced must charge a percentage of customers for the production of this power. In the first two years it has been kept the same. Progress Energy has been charging \$2,993.78 per month REPS charges and the Town has been paying the charge. Currently charges for residential are .53/month and this is proposed to increase to .56/month. Commercial is now being charged \$2.67/month and this is proposed to increase to \$4.50/month, which is still \$2.22 less than the rate charged to commercial customers by Progress Energy. Industrial is now being charged \$26.80/month and this is proposed to increase to \$35.00/month, which would be \$10.52 less than charges imposed by Progress Energy.

Alderman Roberson moved, seconded by Alderman Feichter to amend the budget to include the REPS charges as proposed by Finance Director Eddie Caldwell. The motion carried unanimously. (Ord. No. 3-12)

## Resolution for Approving Local Water Supply Plan

State law requires that each local water system supplying public water services have a Local Water Supply Plan. This Plan must be adopted by the local governing body and presented to the State for their review. Public Works Director Fred Baker prepared a plan a few years ago but it was never approved by the Town Board by resolution.

Alderman Roberson moved, seconded by Alderman Greeley to adopt the resolution approving the Local Water Supply Plan. The motion carried unanimously. (Res. No. 1-12)

### Adjournment

With no further business, Alderman Feichter moved, seconded by Alderman Caldwell to adjourn the meeting at 9:26 p.m. The motion carried unanimously.

| Phyllis R. McClure | Gavin A. Brown |  |
|--------------------|----------------|--|
| Town Clerk         | Mayor          |  |

# SPECIAL MEETING TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN TOWN HALL – 9 SOUTH MAIN STREET JANUARY 30, 2012 MONDAY, 5:30 P.M.

The Board of Aldermen held a special meeting at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, January 30, 2012 at the Town Hall. Board Members present were Mayor Gavin Brown, Aldermen Gary Caldwell, Wells Greeley, Libba Feichter and LeRoy Roberson. Also present were Town Alderman-elect Julia Boyd Freeman, Town Manager Lee Galloway, Assistant Town Manager Alison Melnikova, Town Attorney Woodrow Griffin and Human Resources Director Margaret Langston.

Mayor Brown called the meeting to order at 5:40 p.m. and noted that the purpose of the meeting was to meet with Dr. Heather Lee of the consulting firm of Developmental Associates to discuss the applicants for the position of Town Manager for Waynesville. Applications were accepted over a six week period by Developmental Associates, and Dr. Lee has narrowed that list down to the individuals deemed to be most qualified for the position. This meeting was arranged so that Dr. Lee could present that list and work with the Town Board to trim the list down to a smaller number to invite to Waynesville to undergo the assessment center for the candidates.

Alderman Caldwell made a motion that the Board go into closed session in accordance with North Carolina General Statute 143-318.11(a)(6) to discuss personnel, specifically the applicants for the position of Town Manager of Waynesville. This motion was seconded by Alderman Greeley and passed unanimously. The Board went into closed session at 6:50 p.m.

After a period of discussion, Alderman Feichter moved that the Board reconvene into open session. This motion was seconded by Alderman Greeley and passed unanimously. The Board returned to open session at 7:44 p.m.

With no further business, Alderman Caldwell moved that the Board adjourn. This motion was seconded by Alderman Feichter and passed unanimously at 7:45 p. m.

| A. Lee Galloway | Gavin A. Brown |
|-----------------|----------------|
| Town Manager    | Mayor          |

## ITEM 2. OLD BUSINESS BY THE DEPARTING BOARD

At this time, if there is any unfinished business or items which should be determined by the departing Board, those items would be brought up and resolved.

## ITEM 3. ADMINISTRATION OF OATHS TO BOARD MEMBERS

Clerk of Court June Ray had been invited to administer the Oaths of Office to the new board members at the meeting of December 13, 2011. But the swearing in had to be delayed and Ms. Ray was not available for the meeting of January 10 when we anticipated the new board would be sworn in. Mayor Brown suggested that we invite Judge Donna Forga to administer the oaths, and she agreed to do so. Now that the new Board members can finally be sworn in on February 14, 2012, Judge Forga remains the official who will administer the oaths.

If they wish to do so, each member may bring their own Bible, should they have a special family Bible, or they may use one supplied by the Town. As the Mayor and each Board member is sworn in, the spouse and/or other family members or guests may hold the Bible if that is desired and stand with the newly elected official. We would like to have some pictures of the event for the Town's web site and for our collection of photographs.

Once the Board members have taken the Oaths of Office, they may be seated at the Board table. Seating arrangements or changes in seating arrangements for all members of the Board are a matter to be resolved by Board members. If any Board member has preferences for sitting in a particular spot, please confer with Mayor Brown prior to the meeting on Tuesday evening.

At this time, the Mayor and any member of the Board of Aldermen may wish to make comments.

## ITEM 4. ORGANIZATION OF THE NEW BOARD

The first order of business is for the Mayor to call for the selection of the Mayor Pro-Tempore. Whoever is selected for this post will fulfill the duties of the Mayor when he is not available, chairing meetings, meeting with groups or individuals, making public appearances or speeches when the Mayor is unavailable or signing documents as may be required. There is not a specific seat at the Board table for the Mayor Pro-Tem, and as with the other Board members, this is a matter to be determined by the Board.

## ITEM 5. APPOINTMENTS OF TOWN MANAGER AND TOWN ATTORNEY

The Town Manager and Town Attorney are the only two positions which are appointed by the Mayor and Board of Aldermen. The Town Manager and Town Attorney serve at the pleasure of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen. Since this is a new Board, it has been the tradition to appoint the Town Manager and the Town Attorney.

NOTE:

There are not specific "terms" for the Town Manager or Town Attorney and they serve at the pleasure of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen. At some point during the next few months, when it has selected the next Town Manager, the Board might appoint that individual as Town Manager and change my designation to Management Consultant or Advisor until my actual date of retirement on June 30, 2012. This is an issue that should be resolved before you begin interviewing finalists for the position in early March.

## ITEM 6. APPOINTMENT TO MOUNTAIN PROJECTS COMMUNITY ACTION AGENCY'S BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Alderman Feichter has served on the Mountain Projects Community Action Agency's Board of Directors for a number of years. Executive Director Patsy Dowling has indicated that she would like to retain a member from a municipal governing body and requested that the Town of Waynesville appoint one of its members to the Board.

Perhaps Mayor Brown or one of the Aldermen would be interested in filling this position. If so, I am sure Alderman Feichter would be glad to talk with you about the time commitment and the requirements of service on that Board.

A letter from Ms. Dowling is attached for your review, and I am sure that she would also be willing to discuss the appointment with any Board member.

Waynesville: 828-452-1447 Sylva: 828-586-2345



Waynesville Facsimile: 828-452-9454 Sylva Facsimile: 828-586-9401

November 14, 2011

Mr. Lee Galloway, Town Manager Town of Waynesville PO Box 100 Waynesville, NC 28786

Dear Mr. Galloway:

As you are aware Elizabeth Feichter has represented the Town of Waynesville Board for several years on Mountain Projects Community Action Agency Board of Directors. Our funding sources require that elected officials have a seat on our Board. Many years ago the Board chose the Town of Waynesville as one of those elected slots.

I would like to request the Town name a replacement to fill the vacant slot of Ms. Feichter.

Our Board meets every two months on the second Friday morning at 8:30 a.m. The meeting location is in the Balsam Head Start Center behind the Waynesville office. We do have one lunch meeting per year in December.

I will be happy to provide more information if necessary to assist in the selection of a replacement. I have enclosed an agency brochure and the latest annual report for those members of your Board who may not be fully aware of the functions of Mountain Projects Community Action Agency.

Thank you for your support of our agency. I look forward to hearing from you soon.

Sincerely,

Patsy Dowling
Executive Director

PPD/cs

Enclosure (s)

We Provide the Tools to Change People's Lives



## ITEM 7. BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT ADMISSION FEE FOR ARMORY

During the past year, the Parks and Recreation Department has been in discussions about the development of expanded use of the Old Armory. A computer lab has been established there as well as an area with various games directed for the use of Senior Citizens. We are trying to push this area toward more of a Senior Center with more activities and programs for the more mature segment of our population.

The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission and Recreation Director Rhett Langston have suggested that a small fee of \$1.00 be charged for admission to the Old Armory. The proceeds from this fee would be used to help support the various programs and activities held at this facility and hopefully it will allow them to add new games and programs.

We advised Mr. Langston that any fees charged would have to be made a part of the Budget Ordinance, as all fees are established in that document. I have no objection to the fee which is considerably less than the fee charged for daily admission at the Recreation Center.

In order to establish the fee, the Board would need to pass an amendment to the Budget Ordinance to add a \$1.00 Admission Fee for the Armory.



## **ADVISORY COMMISSION MEETING**

January 10, 2012 5:30 PM

#### **MINUTES**

The meeting was called to order at 5:36 pm.

In attendance were: Michelle Claytor, Scotty Schulhofer, Kenny Mull, Rhonda Schandevel, Lee Starnes, Ginny Boyer, Wallace Messer, Sarah Massie and Rhett Langston. Don Frady was unable to attend.

The minutes from the November 8, 2011, meeting were approved by Lee Starnes. Sarah Massie second it.

#### Old Business:

None

#### New Business:

- The monthly report from December was reviewed.
- Linda O'Neil did a presentation on the Waynesville Tennis Association. This included results of a survey from its members and the future of the Recreation Park restrooms, tennis courts and other items.
- The Advisory Commission voted on modifications of Recreation Park from the Master Plan created in 2006. These modifications include the removal of the putt putt course, change the softball field location, change the t-ball field location, remodel the pool restrooms, rebuild the existing 6 tennis courts and build 2 new outdoor courts in place of the old swimming pool (see attached plans).
- We are making changes to the Vance Street restrooms. We are adding a new floor surface, new toilets, new sinks, new lighting and new mirrors.
- We are replacing the old kiosk for the Waynesville Disc Golf Course and replacing it with a new one.
- The adult basketball league will begin on Monday, January 16.
- We are offering swim lessons in January, February and March.
- We are offering a new senior fit class and spin cycle classes.
- We have held day camps and snow camps with school is not in session.
- The Advisory Commission voted on to charge \$1 entry fee per day per person. This is not applicable to those ages 17 and under, 60 and above, handicapped or involved in a program.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:12 pm.

Respectfully Submitted, Rhett Langston



## ITEM 8. SIGNAGE FOR ROUTE TO CHEROKEE POSITION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

A few months ago, the County Commissioners of Jackson County submitted a request to the Town of Waynesville that it endorse a request to the Department of Transportation regarding signage on Route 23/74 directing motorists toward Cherokee. The request concerned the present signage at the Lake Junaluska Exit that directing traffic to Cherokee through Maggie Valley on Route 19. The Jackson County Commissioners were seeing signage that would note that an alternative route to Cherokee would be to remain on Route 23-74, eventually exiting toward Cherokee on Route 441 North.

At the time the request was received, Board members discussed how the Town of Maggie Valley felt about the proposed signage. There was concern that the change in the signage might draw people away from Maggie Valley and send motorists through Sylva instead. The matter was then tabled until such time as Mayor Brown had an opportunity to communicate with the Mayor of Maggie Valley, Mr. Ron Desimone.

Mayor Brown has been in communications with Mayor Desimone, and the two mayors recently met with representatives of the Department of Transportation and the Chamber of Commerce. Mayor Brown has asked that the matter be returned to the Board's agenda for further consideration.

# ITEM 9. DOWNTOWN WAYNESVILLE ASSOCIATION STREET CLOSING REQUESTS FOR 2012

Each year, the Downtown Waynesville Association makes a formal written request for the closings of various streets and portions of streets to facilitate various events held in the Downtown area. In the past, the Town Board has expressed a desire that the Downtown Waynesville Association coordinate all of these street closing requests and submit a complete list of the closings to the Board of Aldermen which must approve all closings. In fact, the Town actually has a working agreement with the Downtown Waynesville Association under which DWA agrees to oversee and coordinate these festivals, street dances and other events.

There follows a list of the requested street closings for the various events and activities throughout the summer. This appears to be quite similar to the events held in previous years. I would note that there is one change connected with Folkmoot, with International Day proposed to be moved from the 4<sup>th</sup> Saturday in July to the 3<sup>rd</sup> Saturday in July.

This change will take some extra coordination with the Town's Law Enforcement and Public Works Personnel, and will necessitate a number of overtime hours compressed into one weekend. The new schedule would have the Folkmoot Parade on Friday, July 20, a street dance on the evening of that day and then the street closed on Saturday, July 21 for International Day. Perhaps the new schedule is an attempt to eliminate the direct competition with the Bele Chere Festival in Asheville which is traditionally the last weekend of July.

Other than this one challenge which we will need to work through, we see no problem with the proposed street closings. TO: Town of Waynesville Mayor and Board of Aldermen

FR: Buffy Phillips, Downtown Waynesville Association

DA: February 1, 2012

RE: STREET CLOSING requests

- Block Party Street Dance, Saturday May 26, 7-10pm on Main St. Sponsored by DWA
   Close Main Street from Church St. to edge of courthouse lawn/Justice Center, 5-10:30pm.
- Friday Night Street Dances, June 22, July 6 & 20, Aug 3
   ► Close Main St at Depot intersection to end of courthouse lawn/Justice Center at 5pm until 9:30 pm Cosponsored by DWA, Town of Waynesville, Smoky Mountain Folk Festival.
- 3. Appalachian Lifestyle Celebration, Saturday, June 9

  ► Close Main St. @ 9pm Friday, 8<sup>th</sup> from Church St. to edge of courthouse lawn/Justice Center
- 4. Stars & Stripes Celebration, Wednesday, July 4th

  ► Close top of Miller Street at N. Main Street. Miller Street parking lot will still be accessible from the bottom at Montgomery Street.
- Folkmoot Parade (1pm) & Opening Ceremonies (12:30pm) July 20, Sponsored by Folkmoot
   ▶ Parade begins after the 12:30pm Opening Ceremony on the courthouse lawn and will proceed toward S Main St Police: Parking removed several hours before parade and street closed as parade progresses.
- International Festival Day, Saturday, July 21. NOTICE DATE CHANGE for 2012
   Close Main St. from Pigeon & S Main to north edge of courthouse lawn/Justice Center, Fri, July 20 @ 9pm through Sat, July 21, until 7pm or when street is cleared. Co-sponsored by HCAC & Folkmoot.
- Hispanic Street Dance Friday, August 17
   ► Close Main Street at Depot intersection to end of courthouse lawn/Justice Center 5 to 9:30 pm
   Co-sponsored by DWA & Town of Waynesville
- 8. Block Party Street Dance, Saturday September 1 Main Street

  ► Close Main Street from Church to edge of courthouse lawn/Justice Center, 5-10:30pm.

  Sponsored by DWA
- 9. Church Street Art & Craft Show, Saturday, October 13
   ▶ Close Main Street from Pigeon & S. Main to north edge of courthouse lawn & Justice Center Fri, Oct 12
   at 9pm thru Sat. Oct 13 until 7pm or when street is cleared. Sponsored by DWA.
- Haywood County Apple Harvest Festival, Saturday, October 20
   Close Main Street from Pigeon and Main to edge of courthouse lawn/Justice Center, Fri, Oct 19 at 9pm through Sat, Oct 20 until 7pm or when street is cleared. Co-Sponsored by Haywood Cooperative Extension Service, Haywood Apple Growers, Haywood Chamber and DWA
- Waynesville Christmas Parade, Monday evening, December 3 6pm
   ▶ Parade begins at corner of N Main & Walnut St. parading toward S Main S Main ending at Bogart's Restaurant. Parking is removed before parade and street closed as parade progresses. Sponsored by Town of Waynesville, Waynesville Kiwanis Club and DWA.
- 12. "A Night before Christmas", Saturday evening, December 8 6-9pm
   ► Close Main Street from Church to Depot St, 5-10pm Parking will be removed during this time period. Sponsored by DWA.

## **Downtown Waynesville Sidewalk Sales for 2012**

The Downtown Waynesville Association and businesses within the MSD request these dates for the following weekends:

May 25, 26 & 28 Memorial Day weekend

July 3, 4 & 5 4<sup>th</sup> of July celebration

August 31, 1 & 3 Labor Day weekend

## ITEM 10. FROG LEVEL ASSOCIATION STREET CLOSINGS

Attached you will find a letter from the Historic Frog Level Merchants' Association regarding the "Whole Bloomin' Thing Festival" for 2012. This year's event is scheduled for Saturday, May 12, between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. This is the tenth year of the "Whole Bloomin' Thing Festival" and it has been growing each year.

The requested street closings for 2012 are similar to those of the past few years, with Commerce Street closed between Panacea Coffee Shop and Depot Street for the hours of 5:30 a.m. until 5:30 p.m.

In addition, the Association is requesting that Depot Street be closed during those same hours between the railroad tracks and Water Street.

Throughout the time Commerce and Depot Streets are closed, traffic will be about to pass through the area by using Water Street, Charles Street and Boundary Street.

This street closing request has worked well over the past few years and we have worked with the Association to assure that proper signage is installed to help with the flow of traffic. We have no reason to doubt that this proposal will not work well in 2012 and we endorse the request.

Mayor Gavin Brown Board of Aldermen Town of Waynesville 16 South Main Street Waynesville, NC 28786

Re: Street Closure Request, The 2012 "Whole Bloomin' Thing Festival"

Dear Sirs and Madam:

The Frog Level Merchants' Association is once again planning for their spring "Whole Bloomin' Thing Festival" in Frog Level. This year's event will be held on Saturday, May 12<sup>th</sup>, 2012 from 9 a.m. until 4 p.m. A call for vendors went out approximately two weeks ago. We anticipate over seventy five plus vendors will be juried for the event.

The festival is in its tenth year and continues to grow. Although police officers do an excellent job in managing both pedestrian and vehicular traffic, we feel compelled to request the following:

A. The closure of Commerce Street from Panacea to the traffic light on Depot Street from 5:30 a.m. until 5:30 p.m. and

B. A detour of traffic around the festival by closing Depot Street from the railroad tracks to Water Street from 5:30 a.m. until 5:30 p.m. (Both Water Street and Boundary Street would be open for traffic).

The depot area continues to benefit from the restoration of structures and the increase in commercial traffic. With the growth of the "Whole Bloomin' Thing Festival", we feel we must insure the safety of pedestrians and motorists. Therefore, we respectfully request you grant the requested street closings.

Thank you for your continued support of Frog Level property owners and merchants.

Very truly yours,

Historic Frog Level Merchants' Association, Inc. Festival Committee